City of Albuquerque

Para-Transit Advisory Board

March 9, 2010 -- Minutes

PAB Members Attending: Tracy Agiovlasitis (Chairman), Mike D’Arco , Jayne Frandsen, Judy Moore & Olimpia Castillo   absent:  Bill Richardson (TAB Liaison)  (excused)

Transit Staff Attending: Bruce Rizzieri, Director and Annette Paez, head of Operations 

Guests attending: Richard Benison (City ADA Coordinator), Leslie Hoelzel (ARCA), Donald Good, Don Burns, Nancy Burns, Jim Babb (National Federation of the Blind), Art Schreiber & Christine Hill (Commission for the Blind), Art Tannenbaum, Lucy Birbiglia, Sharon Fernandez, Lloyd Jojola (Albuquerque Journal)

Tracy A, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 10:55 am.  She read the agenda aloud.

Roll call noted above.  Mike D moved to approve the agenda, Judy M seconded & all approved.  Jayne F moved to approve the minutes from February 2010, Olimpia C seconded and all approved. 

ABQ Ride Statistics for February 2010:  Annette P presented the statistics for February 2010 noting a total of 15,991 rides were scheduled (178 more trips than February 2009), 567 No Shows (105 more than February 2009) and 3,641 Cancellations (486 less than February 2009).  Again there were fewer cancellations, but more no shows from a year ago.  

Statistics also indicated that out of a total of 46 calls, there were 15 calls regarding employee misbehavior and 9 regarding safety. Also, of those 46 calls, only 2 were stating the van was late arriving and 8 calls were compliments. Annette P noted that most calls come from 311 and a few come directly to ABQ Ride.  She confirmed that both those called directly to ABQ Ride and from 311 are included in these statistics, noting the ones from 311 are hand entered into the ABQ Ride database to generate this report. 

Per Tracy A’s request, Annette P briefly reviewed the process of how complaints are handled.  She stated that complaints are printed and assigned to the appropriate supervisor for follow up. If there are multiple complaints regarding an employee, that is maintained in their file. If it is necessary to pull video of any particular problem, that is done as needed.  She also stated that a customer is only called back if they request a call back.  Per Olimpia C’s request, Annette P clarified that when a call is placed through ABQ Ride and the caller presses the number to file a complaint, the caller is directly linked to 311.

Tracy A asked for two clarifications regarding complaints. The first was regarding complaint assigned numbers. Annette P stated that 311 assigns a CRN number to each call and ABQ Ride assigns it a different number called a TCD number.  The rider is given the TCD number only if requested.  (Later in the meeting, Bruce Rizzieri, agreed to make it standard procedure for ABQ Ride to automatically give a caller the TCD complaint number and he will ask 311 to follow that same procedure if they do not already do so.  Tracy A also stated she would also contact 311 with that request, since Lucy B pointed out that is simply respectful to the caller)

The second clarification was regarding how complaints are documented and the value of statistics given to this committee on a monthly basis. Tracy A stated that Annette P said at the last meeting they hoped to use the 311 database to generate statistics and would work with them to have complaints entered into only one area, such as driver misbehavior or safety.  Tracy A suggested it would be important to capture both issues included in that one complaint in order to get valuable feedback. Tracy A then stated that when she and Judy M met with Bruce R directly last week, he stated that the reason for changing the scheduling policy was that there were complaints that riders were on the van too long and that the rides were arriving late.  Tracy A noted that the statistics this committee are given indicate that every month there are usually only 2 complaints that the van was late and therefore wonders about the accuracy of these monthly statistics. Annette P and Bruce R stated that they hope to begin the discussions with 311 regarding complaints.  This will include how to define sublevels of complaints to get valuable statistics in about 3-4 months.  Bruce R elaborates on statistics below.  

Bruce Rizzieri - ABQ Ride Update on changes and plans within the department: Bruce R stated that he has been director since December 1, 2009 or about 90 days.  During this time he has started the process of looking at the transit department as a whole and creating some benchmarks, metrics and goals.  He also worked for ABQ Ride from 1988 through 2003, giving him experience with transit overall as well as the implementation of ADA regulations.  He stated he welcomes feedback and understands that complaints provide a resource to figure out what improvement or changes are needed. 

Statistics and Metrics: Bruce R stated he is looking at how they are doing things and how they are measuring things.  The statistics that are currently being compiled make the service look good, but are not providing the information needed to help make a better department and provide better service.  This includes information gathered for internal review and public reporting.  He stated he would figure out new metrics with input from this committee, staff and the community.  One goal in place now is to have 92% of pick-ups occur on time, anticipating reaching this goal within 6-9 months.  They are about 10-12% below that goal and he stated that is not acceptable.  The scheduling change was made in order to reach that goal, but he admitted he did not realize the impact of that change. He admitted it was not implemented with proper notice and he has learned from that action. 

Staff: He is reviewing every division or section of transit service and looking at the responsibilities of all individual staff to the department and to the city, starting with Division Managers.  This information will help Bruce R, and his staff, know where they all fit in the puzzle and how their individual roles are important to the service. An employee needs to fully know what their job is and have the necessary training to do that job.  He is meeting with employees to ask them what their job is and notes that he is getting many different responses for the same position. His opinion is that an employee cannot be held responsible for doing a job incorrectly if they have not been trained properly. Bruce R will be defining job roles and specific metrics to meet, such as a goal of riders per month, decreased number of bus breakdowns etc, is needed. 

Scheduling and Staff Training:  Reservationists are receiving weekly training.  Bruce R noted that Trapeze, the complicated software used to schedule rides, requires some man made decisions.  He stated that part of the training includes greater understanding of using the software, the impact their decisions make on the street and a protocol for providing good customer service.  He also noted that when the 311-call center was implemented, the transit department lost about 5-6 scheduling operator positions. The 311 services are great, but it has negatively impacted transit scheduling.  The time the reservation phone line is available was cut back and they are unfortunately unable to open the lines at 6 AM anymore.  This revealed another goal in place to address both of these issues, which is to reduce the length of time a reservationist spends on each phone call.  Danny Holcomb is implementing a standard speed and script for incoming calls.  Requesting more details on pick-up locations, how to conduct phone calls in a professional manner, specific instructions for answering questions and how to best deal with abusive callers is part of training.
Bruce R stated that “if we did something wrong”, he is going to send a postcard apologizing and that he wants to hear the criticism in order to improve services. He stated all this is a partial general overview of the 4-year plan and then opened the floor to questions.  (Note statements or questions from the audience have been condensed to the fine points and are not quotes).

Sharon F asked if there was a policy against offering more than one ride when requesting a pick up time.  Bruce R stated staff has been instructed to offer the closest time before and after the requested time.  Christine H stated she is concerned that a rider has a mark against them since she has been told that if she does not take the time offered it is a “ride refusal”.  Bruce R responded that he wants to provide a time that works for the rider, but needs to keep the time on the phone call down.  He asked the attending guests what they think would be a solution and, as noted above, agreed to see if it works to offer 2 choices before and after the requested time.

Art S noted that he feels the staff has been markedly ruder than in the past and that services provided were better before the new policy change. Jim B stated that while the employee’s may be happier, the customers are unhappy and that customer happiness is very important. Lucy B stated that some staff might be interpreting being professional as being harsh with curt responses. Art T acknowledged that audience comments are emotionally charged today, but questioned Bruce’s use of the word “abusive” rather than “hostile” or “irate”, when describing some callers. Bruce R stated he considers abusive an appropriate word when the rider calls the staff person several curse words and noted that this small number of callers will be transferred to a manager.  He stated that he wants to put the customer service back into customer service and that his employees need to be treated with the same respect from customers that they expect from transit staff.

Don B talked about his individual problems with rides including some of the issues stated above and added that he feels it is not right that SunVan service does not operate on holidays.  Bruce R responded that SunVan services are parallel to the fixed-route buses. 

Public comments (2-minute limit): 

**NOTE information here is paraphrased and not a quote of what the speaker said.***

1. Greg Trapp, ED NM Commission for the Blind – (Tracy A read letter to Mr. Rizzieri that was submitted for public comment and is summarized here) Mr. Trapp stated the recent changes in scheduling rides will have a devastating impact on persons who are blind and visually impaired.  He feels it will provide the worst service allowed by federal law, regardless of whether the service meets the needs of Albuquerque citizens.  He states this makes SunVan useless for travel to any appointment with a set time and that it is unreasonable to dedicate 6 hours just for the SunVan ride.  He states this change will force some persons with visual impairment to drive unsafely and requests the policy be reversed.

2. Christine Fila – (Jayne F read letter submitted to this committee for public comment) Christine stated that she hears drivers and dispatchers using riders names and discussing what type of business is at locations, revealing private information about why and where a rider is going.  She requested drivers and dispatchers consider using only ID numbers of riders and provide only addresses without information about what a location is or why a rider is going to a particular location.

3. Caroline Benavidez – (Jayne F read letter submitted to this committee for public comment) I have had to accept rides as much as an hour earlier and an hour later than I have in the past. I usually ask for a 6:45 a.m. to get to work, but in the recent period I have often needed to get picked up at 5:45, which really means 5:30 because of the early window. Yesterday I was at work before any security was available and gates were locked. If I had accepted the other offering, I would have been late for work. This was a convenience issue, but it was also a safety issue.  Last week, I got the night-before confirmation that I had a 6:45 a.m., my placement for 5:03, and a 6:50 return from a training to home. When my ride was late that next morning, I called dispatch and was told, rather rudely, that I did not have a 6:45 but a 7:45. I had the recorded message that said otherwise, so I filed a 311 complaint and was late to work. When the customer service was open, I called and they confirmed a 7:45. How did it get changed from the verification call to the manifest?  Something has changed, and it has greatly inconvenienced many of us, giving us no choice for alternatives that are reasonable, and even put some of us in danger.
4. Tara Sena – (Jayne F read letter submitted to this committee for public comment) I am writing because I have had some issues with the Sun Van since the rules were changed. I have had to arrange for another ride than Sun Van a few times or cancel my appointments because I couldn't get to them in time or had to leave class way too early to make my ride because of the 30 Minute wait time. I have also run into some rather rude customer service women particularly. I don't remember names, but I just made a reservation for tomorrow and my pick up time is at 12:37 when I requested a time for 1:00 PM. I have an appointment at 2:15 and will more than likely make it to my appointment more than hour before it is scheduled. This isn't fair to me and Amanda had a rather negative tone in her voice when I called. I've noticed the customer service persons asking what is at the particular address when I am making a reservation, when did that become part of the rules for them? I don't feel that I should have to tell someone where I am going, only let them know the address and I can let the driver know when we get close what it is I am going to such as a Doctor's appointment or something like that. I don't think it's fair that I have to be polite to people when they aren't respecting me and treating me like the customer.
5. Jayne Frandsen friend – Jayne f has a friend who has used the SunVan service for 10 years and had to cancel 2 doctor appointments last week, had to find another ride home from a meeting last week when there was no acceptable ride available.  She also has a friend who missed doctor appointments and a dialysis appointment.  The schedulers are often very rude.  ABQ Ride is a civil servant to the public and work for us, therefore need to be accountable to us and provide good service.

6. Jim Babb – I used to get a reasonable time when I called in before the change was implemented, but now I have had trouble getting rides.  Also I called in the other day and was offered a ride for 1 hour and 8 minutes after the time requested.  There was also an incident where a friend who lives within a 1000 feet from me got a better time for a pick up when going to the same location on the same day.  When I called back in to see if I could ride with that person, I had to talk to 2 different supervisors in order to get us changed to using the same van.  This is the most unhelpful customer service.

7. Sharon Fernandez – I had a half hour doctor’s appointment a few weeks ago at 2pm, requested 12:45pm pick up and was given 11:30am.  The van came early and I was at the doctor’s office by 12:15pm and then the van was late picking me up for the return ride.  It is uncomfortable for me, and the doctor’s office, for me to be sitting in the waiting room for hours before and after an appointment.

8. Don Burns – I thought the SunVan service was wonderful before this arbitrary change.  At least 75% of the time I am the only one on the van.  I go to the VA hospital a lot and frequently see as many as 4 vans come and go.  Why are the vans running empty?

9. Lucy Birbiglia – I think we have hammered the point of rudeness of some reservationists, but for the most part the drivers are easy to work with and understand our issues. My ride times have been changed after they were scheduled (not by me) and they should never be changed from what has been scheduled.  I feel you should be focused on excellence, not minimal service and minimal focus on the customer.  It is disrespectful to the riders that complaint numbers are not given automatically.  (Note Bruce’s response above that they will make that a policy.)

10. Nancy Burns – Stated she is glad she is not in Bruce’s shoes, but noted that she moved from California.  They had a much larger transit system that was much better.

11. Art Schreiber – I feel that Bruce is putting employees of transit before riders and this is reflected in how we are treated on the phone.  I urge him to work with the disability community before he makes changes. Talk to us, we’ll work with you for solutions.

12. Art Tannenbaum - People like to take the path of least resistance, but the riders need to be more assertive, holding the feet of ABQ Ride to the fire. ABQ Ride has made some improvements and a few steps backward, with a history of low prioritization of accessibility issues.  I only use the fixed route buses. People need to take special needs passengers seriously.
Report from TAB (Transit Citizens Advisory Board): Tracy A asked Lucy B, Chairman of that board, if she would provide a report in Bill R’s absence.  Lucy B stated that they are addressing driver training and Bill R, an expert in that specific area is looking at it with Bruce R.  They are also looking for opportunities to speak to the City Council regarding not cutting funding for mass transit and looking for expansion of the regular fixed-route bus service.   

Review of this committee’s official name and role:  Tracy A briefly reviewed the duties outlined in Albuquerque’s City Resolution 2-7-1 for this committee including meeting monthly, providing recommendations regarding the short and long term plans to enhance public transportation for persons with disabilities in general and in accordance to ADA regulations, assist the department in indentifying new funding, consider passenger complaints and appeals for service, study systematic problems for persons with disabilities on fixed-route and para-transit service and prepare an annual report of activities and concerns to the mayor and city council  She noted the official name, Advisory Committee on Transit for the Mobility Impaired (ACTMI) is an antiquated and partially inaccurate title since not just mobility issues are addressed.  In the past we used the name, Para-Transit Advisory Board, but everyone should refer to the official name until any changes are executed.  Tracy A also said invited community members to apply to serve on this committee by going to the ABQ City WebPages or contacting her.  At this time there are only 5 current members filling 12 seats that consist of 6 persons with disabilities and 6 representatives of agencies working with persons with disabilities.  Bruce R raised the idea of combining the TAB and ACTMI membership, restructuring the make up as needed.  Mike D stated that might be an agreeable option if the multiple issues addressed for persons with disabilities did not get lost in the larger committee. Tracy A noted we are officially a committee under the TAB and combining them into one group may or may not benefit customers with disabilities. She and Lucy B, Chairman of the TAB, are in touch with each other and as soon as the ACTMI has more members, a liaison will attend the TAB meetings. Lucy B and she both agreed that further discussion is warranted.  

New Business and April agenda items:

1. Meeting Minutes availability:  Sharon F noted that when she served on this committee in the past it was requested to include reading of the minutes as a number option when calling ABQ Ride, asking if this could still be considered an option.  Bruce R stated he did not know if that could be a phone call menu item or not.  Tracy A pointed out that there is a Webpage on the ABQ Ride website where previous minutes of this committee are posted for the public.

2. IVR calls:  Tracy A requested this be discussed at the April meeting since she has heard about issues that need to addressed.
Adjournment: Tracy A adjourned the meeting at 12:09pm.  The next meeting will be held Tuesday, April 13th, 2010 here at ATC from 10:30 am to 12 pm.  The public is welcome and encouraged to attend.

(Approved 4/13/10 )
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